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Off-Highway Vehicles Program
901 South Stewart Street, Suite 1003

Carson City, Nevada 89701

Telephone (775) 684-2794

ohv.nv.gov

Draft minutes -- THE COMMISSION ON OFF-HIGHWAY VEHICLES
Date and Time: Tuesday September 7, 2021 at 09:00 AM
Meeting Location(s): 
Primary: Nevada Department of Conservation & Natural Resources, 901 S Stewart St. Carson City, 89701 Tahoe Conference Room
Web Host: https://call.lifesizecloud.com/6678206
Phone (audio only):

· United States: +1 (877) 422-8614
· Meeting extension: 6678206
1. CALL TO ORDER

2. ROLL CALL OF THE COMMISSION MEMBERS
	Commissioner
	Appointed Representation

	Philip Fell - Present
	Off Highway Motorcycle Racing

	Maurice White- Present
	Nevada Association of Counties

	Kevin Malone- Present
	Law Enforcement

	Ken Ravago- Present
	ATV Riders

	Vacant
	Conservation Interests

	John Glenn- Present
	OHV Dealers

	Scott Spero- Present
	Snowmobile Riders

	Brian Parks- Absent
	Ranching Interests

	Vacant
	Sportsmen Interests


3. PUBLIC COMMENT   
Public comment is limited to 3 minutes per person.  The public may request that items be added to a future agenda. No action will be taken on any matter raised during the public comment period that is not already on the agenda.  Persons making comment will be asked to begin by stating and spelling their name for the record.
Karen Boeger Summarizes the following comments sent by email: Karen does not want to risk violations of the Governor’s appointment of OHV Commissioners by having new commission prospects interact with sitting commissioners during a public meeting and requests that Item 7 be removed from the agenda. 
Re: Agenda item 7:

I was just speaking with NDOW Director Wasley today re that frustratingly empty sportsman seat — empty almost a year now?

He has had 2 candidates for some time now, but hang up is the governor wants a minimum of 3 on the list — understandable, but truly hard to find well qualified volunteers.

Questions:

How is it that “candidates” for the 2 empty seats can come make their pitch to the Commission when it is the Governor who makes the selection? 

Will a video of it available for the governor or is a staff person to be there? 

Have they already been officially submitted as candidates to the governor? 

Has this (“lobbying”?) been a tradition & if so, was Director Wasley notified?

Or am I missing something about the selection process that I should inform NDOW about ASAP?

Thanks for any enlightenment you can send my way.

Hope you are both keeping well,

Karen
Robert Adams, Pahrump NV, confirms that efforts have been made to fill the conservation seat by conducting outreach to county groups and the State Conservation Commission to draw attention to both vacancies on the OHV Commission. 

Chair Fell chooses to remove Item 7 from the OHV Meeting Agenda.
4. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF AGENDA *FOR POSSIBLE ACTION*– Philip Fell, Chairperson.
Chair fell makes a motion to approve this agenda with Item 7 Removed. Comm Malone motions to approve agenda, Comm Ravago seconds, Motion passed, none opposed.

5. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF July 6, 2021, MINUTES *FOR POSSIBLE ACTION* – Philip Fell, Chairperson. Comm Ravago Motions to approve Meeting Minutes, Comm White Seconds, Minutes are approved, none opposed.
6. NEVADA-WIDE RESOURCE MANAGEMENT PLAN REVISION *FOR DISCUSSION* – Miles Gurtler, Paul Amar, David Pritchett, and Carol-Anne Garrison, Bureau of Land Management Nevada State Office, will provide a training with question and answer segment about the Nevada-wide Resource Management Plan Revision.
David Pritchett, describes the procedure to pass a Resource Management Plan for the state of Nevada during the next four years (Completion expected Oct. 2025). The plan needs to be approved by congress and the Nevada State Director based on the Federal Land Policy and Management Act. He describes the timeline and staffing requirements for this undertaking, as well as the current planning efforts and where to find them. 68.5 million acres are subject to the RMP revision planning efforts with 48.7 million acres that will have decisions made. David details which areas are already underway and other field office level sites that will require additional planning efforts to meet Department of Interior priorities. DOI priorities include, responsible development of renewable energies, improved communications with Tribal Authorities, Job Creation, Conservation of land and water via the 30% by 2030 initiative, and attention to equity and environmental justice. 
David continues to describe possible decisions stemming from the RMP Process, and possible alternatives to the proposed decisions. 

Carol Anne Garrison describes planning vs implementation level decisions with attention to open, closed, or limited travel designations. David describes the next steps of the process with attention to Solar Energy Corridors, and expects the RMP to be funded by late 2022, and completed in 2025.

BLM Presentation: https://ohv.nv.gov/assets/etc/meetings/NVwide_v9D_presentation_Aug2021.pdf
Comm White, asks where the RMP Demand is stemming from? David mentions that the public wants to complete projects on public land, but with the current outdated RMPs, those projects are limited. He expects more Special Recreation Management Areas, and more renewable energy projects; both require RMP revisions. He also asks how will the RMP Conform to the 30% by 2030 initiative, and how it will impact Nevada Economies. David mentions this will be concerted effort to conserve land and water areas on public lands, and it will continue Oil and Gas Leases in accordance with the RMP decisions.

Chair Fell, asks about route designations not being part of this RMP. How will routes be identified so trails can be maintained for use instead of new trails being constantly created? What are the short term solutions for trail maintenance? Miles describes the first steps to get to the route maintenance efforts that will be created by the RMP Decisions. There is no short term stop gap, until the management decisions are made. Fell asks about individual field office management of Recreation and Guide Permits? Miles mentions that until the new plan is signed, the existing plan remains in place, and this is the first step in an ambitious planning effort. Chair Fell is concerned about the impacts to outdoor recreation during this planning effort. 
Robert Adams Pahrump NV, wants to see travel management planning to be considered in parallel with RMP development. Miles mentions that OHV area designations are decided during the RMP process, and will be designated as open, limited, or closed to OHV recreation. He encourages concise public comment when proposed actions are submitted, and to pay attention to how development projects will impact OHV trails. 

Robyn Orloff, Carson City NV, is concerned about the open area designations. Miles mentions many areas will be designated as limited and sometimes even further to specific vehicle types. 

Stan Harger, Mesquite NV, is concerned that planning is coming before assessment of area uses. He is concerned about the travel management planning limiting route designation due to lack of assessments about routes. David understands this hurdle and advocates for engaging the public to thoroughly understand what routes are existing on public lands today. The Route markings between Mesquite and Caliente are helpful to the public. 
Comm White appreciates the comments from BLM, and wants them to seriously consider the comments from the OHV Community. He is concerned that public groups will be dismissed due to policy as was done with previous planning efforts. He is also concerned about the timeline to complete this project by 2025. 

Mathew Giltner, Nevada Offroad, advocates for recognizing existing routes now, before the RMP is completed. He is also concerned about the existing 2017 RMP for Pine Nut Mountains. He would like more transparency throughout this process. What is the timeline for obtaining a record of decision after RMP is complete? He would like to see the 2017 RMP Document, not the 2014 made available to the public. David advocates that BLM will remain in compliance with FLPMA.
7. PROSPECTIVE COMMISSIONER INTROCUDTIONS *FOR DISCUSSION* -- Philip Fell, Chairperson, will make the floor available to individuals interested in filling two vacant commission seats under NRS 490. 067.  ITEM 7 has been removed from the agenda.
8. COMMISSIONER ROUNDTABLE *FOR DISCUSSION* -- Philip Fell, Chairperson, will provide an opportunity for commissioners to introduce any OHV topics that they encounter between meetings.
Comm Spero is looking forward to Snowmobile Season!
Comm Ravago was able to link up with Sgt Doty at Logandale to view the hurdles of OHV management in the area.

Comm Glenn continues to advocate for starting up clubs in Elko and mentions there is a group starting a motorsports park for the local community.

Chair Fell mentions the Virginia City Grand Prix is around the corner and brings in positive economic impact to the community. The VVORRA race also saw record attendance and filled the local RV park for camping and racing. 
9. NEVADA OFF-ROAD ASSOCIATION UPDATE *FOR DISCUSSION* -- Mathew Giltner, Director, will provide an update of OHV clubs and associations statewide.
Mathew Giltner, Director, has put in 1200 volunteer hours in 2021, and continues to advocate for a positive partnership between government and clubs. He continues to shepherd new grant projects through the application process. The Dunes and Trails project will continue as planned in Lovell Canyon and includes mapping and remediation work. The High Desert Trail Blazers continues to host group rides out of Ely, NV. Pine Nut Mountains Trails Association continues to work on the Pine Grove project with defensible space and cleanup projects. The next project is to fence off the graveyard to prevent destruction of the burial sites. 

Mathew continues to be involved in helping new grantees with the application including the Elko Motorsports track, being built on Elko county lands. The town of Tonopah is considering an OHV Staging area near the Dark Skies park. A group ride with the Lyon County Visitors Authority may result in a staging area at the Dayton Fair Grounds. The Walker River Conservancy is working on a grant application to complete Native Plant restoration of the impacted river bank along the Walker River. The Desert Pigs will be submitting a grant to maintain trails by hosting clean up events around the Northern Nevada trails. Las Vegas Valley Four Wheelers will be taking over maintenance of the Logandale trails OHV area, and will be seeking OHV Grant funds. 
He continues to complete outreach to host events on Public Lands. Communication with Don Amador continues to address remediation efforts to maintain OHV Trails after wildfire via Quiet Warrior Racing. PNMTA is partnering with Tread Lightly! To disperse OHV Friendly materials on Public Lands, and encourage the TREAD principles. 

Abandoned vehicles continue to be a challenge, however there should be a process and funding source to remove vehicles from public lands. Communication with Travel Nevada needs to comply with the OHV Helmet rules, and continues to work to improve compliance with the Helmet requirement while operating OHVs. 

Nevada Offroad Association will be the permit holder for a local OHV event in the Smith Valley Area. They are now in compliance with the permitting requirements for events on Public Lands. 

Mathew draws attention to the Land and Water Conservation Funds, which are available for projects on public lands.

Devon Blunden, Travel Nevada, requests any graphics that complying with the Helmet law, and show off Nevada OHV Recreation especially along the Nevada Backcountry Byways.

Kim Murcia, USFS, thanks Mathew for his coordination, and would like a followup about the Pine Grove project.
10. OHV RECREATION TECHNICIAN UPDATE *FOR DISCUSSION* -- Kaden Barmore and Joe Steele, OHV Recreation Technicians will provide an update for their first 60 days of project work on public lands.
Kaden and Joe describe the purpose of their position, projects complete, and future opportunities. They are working on site maintenance at public lands between Mt. Seigel, and Moonrocks. They maintain a database of visitor use which is sent to the land managers on a monthly basis. They have hosted a clean up event on Peavine with the TMCC EMT Students, and install Kiosks at trailheads with the Biggest Little Trail Stewardship. One large project with Carson City was working at Prison Hill to install fencing, creating beginner trails, and installing signage for responsible OHV use. They continue to work through the summer smoke.

Current limitations include their project vehicle which limits how many dump sites can be removed. They are spreading the word about the OHV Registrations and grant program with the recreating public and coordinating with land managers to complete larger projects. This team continues to attend public events, taking pictures, and supporting the grant recipients with their projects. The final goal of their project is to improve their professional skills which include the ROHVA Training, Interpretation certification, wilderness first aid and Wildland fire credentials. 
OHV Recreation Techncian Presentation: https://ohv.nv.gov/assets/etc/meetings/Nevada_OHV_Recreation_Technician_Project_Update.pdf 
Kaden asks for commissioner input for hosting a group ride in lieu of the annual OHV Summit. 

Comm. Spero would like to see the group expand their area statewide. 

Comm Ravago appreciates the hard work and great presentation. He would also like to see support in Southern Nevada.

Comm Malone would like to see support in Humboldt County

Chair Fell, mentions the GPS Courses for the Peavine Maze is underway with Don and Kevin. He recommends changing the OHV Summit date to avoid conflicts with VCGP, and thanks them for the coordination with BLTS. He encourages additional coordination with TAMBA.
11. US FOREST SERVICE PROJECT UPDATE *FOR DISCUSSION* -- The US Forest Service will provide an update on the statewide road maintenance OHV grant # 2019-05 including the priority projects for the upcoming year, and operations for the Mini excavator purchased by OHV grant funds.
Anita Lusty, USFS State Office, thanks the participants for their presentations. 2019- 05 has remaining funds, however wheeler pass was completed in 2021, and Bull Ranch Road is planned for 2022. The mini excavator has been used on the Ranger Trail, Harrison Pass, Merritt Mountain and Ruby Mountain. The roads crew is finding damaged riparian areas, and heavy inappropriate use on forest trails. 

Chair Fell asks how a club can use the equipment to maintain OHVs. Anita details the 40hr training required for equipment use. Anita understands the equipment was purchased by OHV Funds, and coordinates with the districts to 
Nikhil has the MOU posted to the OHV Website, and reviews the three terms of the MOU: GBI Will purchase the equipment, and turn title over to USFS. 2. USFS Will maintain the equipment and deploy it to OHV grant funded projects. 3. NDCNR OHV program will reimburse costs for equipment, and connect OHV projects with this equipment to be used to support trail building and maintenance. 

Chair Fell would like to see a working group start to coordinate use of the equipment across land managers.
Kim is working with Anita to deliver road condition reports to prioritize projects for the upcoming year, and will be working on Chain Saw Training opportunities for user groups.
Kim Murcia, USFS Bridgeport, will be closing out 2021 OHV Grants, and starting on 2022 funding. Fire season has delayed progress on few OHV Projects, however partners are helping complete OHV projects. The Walker UTV Jamboree will start from Walker CA, and travel into Nevada. Bridgeport ranger district has remained open for recreation despite California Forest Closures. Kim is working to connect OHV routes across counties and is working with partners to complete public lands cleanups.

MOU For Mini Excavator: https://ohv.nv.gov/assets/etc/meetings/MOU_GBI_USFS_NOHVP2_-_USFS__GBI_Signed_5.12_.2020_.pdf 
12. ANALYSIS: HOW CAN OHV GRANTS BE USED? *FOR DISCUSSION* -- Anthony Walsh, Deputy Attorney General, presents his legal analysis of how grant funds can be used based on NRS 490.069 and NAC 490. 
Comm Spero asks how avalanche safety training can make use of OHV Funding statewide. Yes, this would be eligible for grant funding under safety training and education.

Comm White: is concerned about the timeline for grant applications, and an official statement from the Attorney General’s Office. He agrees that we should have Law Enforcement patrols in the backcountry but does not see general LE Patrols as a valid use of OHV funds. He would like to see only a portion of OHV funding supporting LE Patrols and that funding be used solely to patrol for NRS 490 violations. Comm White identifies portions of NRS 490 that specify LE activities must enforce provisions of “this chapter” (NRS 490). He wants the commission to pay attention to the intent of the legislature, and to focus on enforcement of NRS 490 related to registration stickers, helmets, etc. 

Nikhil clarifies that Carson City Sheriff is typically the lead agency responding to calls for service on BLM lands, and has a letter from the BLM in support of the grant fund. 

Chair Fell wants to see letters of support coordinating with land managers showing calls for service are sent to the local Sheriff. 

Comm White, requests the statements from DAG Walsh are made public. They will be published to the meeting documents site and in meeting minutes. Mr. Walsh also clarifies that AG opinions are formulated in case of litigation, and the memo is provided as guidance. 
Vice Chair Malone clarifies what equipment was awarded to Carson City, and provides an explanation for granting the equipment. Their normal patrol attire must stay clean; however, their OHV equipment can get dirty. HCSO has MOUs with BIA and BLM to patrol for safety and service to support Land Managers.

Stan Harger, Mesquite NV, describes his experience working with Law Enforcement and how state and federal lands are enforced. Comm Malone agrees and describes how his office enforces federal and state laws. 

Comm White, Motions to publish for public consumption, the memo from Anthony Walsh dated AUG 31, 2021 to the public record. Comm Malone Seconds, none opposed, motion passed.

NRS 490 Grant Analysis: https://ohv.nv.gov/assets/etc/meetings/OHV_NRS_490_Memorandum_-_AJW_8312021.pdf 

13. GRANT AWARDS DISCUSSION *For Possible Action* -- Philip Fell, Chairperson, asks the commission to deliberate and rank the scoring criteria for the 10 weighted categories that will drive OHV Grant Application rankings. Comm White makes a motion to pass the 2022 scoring criteria detailed below, Comm Spero seconds, motion passed, none opposed.
Comm White wants to clarify the term “patrolling,” Chair Fell revises how the question is phrased. Comm Malone advocates for LE patrols. He shares the Law Enforcement Statistics form, which should be included in future LE Grants. Chair Fell asks to add a field to determine violations of street vehicles vs. OHVs.
OHV Enforcement Stats: https://ohv.nv.gov/assets/etc/pdfs/OHV_Enforcement_Stat_Sheet.pdf 

Dominique Etchegoyhen, Deputy Director NDCNR, details the history of Law Enforcement and the need to maintain registration renewals. The intent of NRS 490 is to be broad to encompass all types of violations. Comm White, disagrees about the intent of NRS 490, and that funds should only be used for provisions of NRS 490 specifically licensing, registration, safety training etc. 

Comm Malone advocates for rural LE agencies who cannot produce match from their county commissions as part of the grants. Comm White wants to see outside funds supplement portions of the equipment being purchased if they will be used for “General Law Enforcement”
Adjustments are made to the remaining grant scoring criteria descriptions. The revisions will be included in the 2022 OHV Grant application. The weighted criteria are provided in the document linked below.

Comm Spero asks if the Commission feels they are meeting the goals they set forward in previous years through these grants. 

Comm Glenn would like to see Trail Mapping ranked higher and more comprehensive especially for routes around Elko, NV. Miles advocates for mapping skills to be used to advocate for maintaining access and contributing to the Travel Management dataset. 
Comm White asks if renewing a restroom facility would be an enhancement or demand for new facility. The commission agrees this would be ranked as maintenance and enhancement category. 

Comm White motions to pass the 2022 grant scoring criteria and questions listed below. Comm Spero Seconds, none opposed. Motion passed.

New grant scoring criteria are voted in and provided at: https://ohv.nv.gov/assets/etc/pdfs/2022_Scoring_Criteria_Form.pdf 
14. GRANT TIMELINE AND 2 GRANT CYCLES PER YEAR *For Possible Action* -- The commission may take action to reduce the grant timeline to one year, and host two rounds of grant awards each year, one in December, and a second in July.
Chair Fell asks to host two grant cycles each year, and reduce the timeline to 12 months for each grant to spur shovel ready projects, and attend to OSV recreation. He hopes these increased grants will help put reserve funds on the ground for use by the OHV Community in a timely manner.

Comm Glenn advocates for more grant rounds, either twice per year or even quarterly.
Miles and Paul, BLM Nevada advocate for advancing funds for grants, instead of a reimbursement model. 

Nikhil refers to the State Administrative Manual, and will research which exceptions allow the state to advance funds to the grant recipients.

Comm White cautions the commission with going through the state purchasing process for equipment. He also considers the timeline for this grant round, and the possibility to divide funding between the two grant rounds. He asks Nikhil to consider any hurdles surrounding offering two rounds of OHV Grants each year. 

NO ACTION IS TAKEN

15. CALL FOR AGENDA ITEMS AND DATE, FOR NEXT MEETING – Philip Fell, Chairperson
Commissioners may at this time recommend agenda items, dates, and locations to the chairman for the next meeting. No deliberation or action will be taken on any information presented until the matter itself has been specifically included on the agenda as an item upon which action may be taken.
Chair Fell advocates for a Nov 2, 2021 OHV Commission meeting to ask questions in an open forum or share hurdles with their prospective OHV Grant Project. A second item is to get clarification on hosting two grant rounds each year. Comm Malone supports this planning meeting. Nikhil asks for an update on the Winnemucca Sand Dunes project.

16. PUBLIC COMMENT

Public comment is limited to 3 minutes per person.  The public may request that items be added to a future agenda. No action will be taken on any matter raised during the public comment period that is not already on the agenda.  Persons making comment will be asked to begin by stating and spelling their name for the record.

Forum restrictions and orderly business: The viewpoint of a speaker will not be restricted, but reasonable restrictions may be imposed upon the time, place and manner of speech. Irrelevant and unduly repetitious statements and personal attacks that antagonize or incite others are examples of public comment that may be reasonably limited.

Timothy McDaniel, Clark Co, wants to hear about the Mini Ex purchased for the USFS and would like to see future equipment purchases highly scrutinized. He also advocates for purchasing capable equipment for LE agencies. 

Robert Adams, thanks the commission for their time, and has submitted an application to be an OHV Commissioner.

17. ADJOURNMENT *FOR POSSIBLE ACTION*-- Philip Fell, Chairperson may adjourn the meeting.
Comm Spero motions to adjourn, Comm White seconds, Motion passed, none opposed. 
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